




Director of Children and Families 
City of Edinbul'gh COllflCil Headquarters Level 1;4 
4 East Market Street, 
EDINBURGH EH8 8BG 

Dear Director, 

6 December 2010 

It is with sadness and concern that I respond to the Consultation Paper on the proposed closure of 
the High School Yards Nursery School (HSYNS), sadness at the prospect oflosing such a centre of 
excellence, and concern that, even though the long tenn benefrts of the provision ofpre-school 
education appear to be understood by members of the Coullcil's Children and Families Counnittee, 
ways cannot be found to keep this high quality example of education and care. 

1.3.Rationalisation of the Nursery School Estate. 
Given the demographic information that "the City's nursery age population is expected to rise in 
forthcoming years" and the fact of high demand for places and the fact of high demand at HSYNS it 
does not seem logical to close this establishment (see 3.2 below) 
Councillor MacLaren told the consultation meeting that she ''wotdd not be keen on closure if 
children were adversely affected." It is difficult to see that children and families could be othet' than 
adversely affected by the removal of this high quality provision. 

3.2 At the consultation on the 9111 November this year parents questioned the statement that numbers 
of children on the waiting list wel'e very low, saying that numbers had been deliberately kept low, 
pru.ticularly in the afternoon (see 3.3 below). This was corroborated by a recently retired nursery 
head teacher who reported that they had been told not to fill pm places. A parent tabled a paper on 
this matter and named the officer who ordered it. 

3.3 At the above meeting much was made by members of the panel ofspeakers ofpru.·ental choice. It 
was clear from the numbers of parents who spoke that they had made an infurmed choice in favour 
ofHSYNS and that they shared a sense of belonging within a real community. Several parents 
reported that they would gladly have paid for an aftemoon place for their child/children if tbat had 
been possible. Parents also stated that they cannot afford to send their child/children to a private 
nursery, 

3.4 On the subject of the building and outdoor play areas, there has beell no problem with the running 
ofthe nursery in this regard and it has never been perceived and reported in an inspection report. 
Indeed, when I attended the raising of the Green Flag, children, staff. families and guests were 
accommodated without difficulty. Thel:e has been so much good work in the garden at High School 
Yards following the tradition of the early Edinburgh Child Gardens. This has been a help and 
inspiration to colleagues in other preschool1.mits with the publication of' The Little Green Book' by 
the Nursery School and Sudeer Carrol. 

The proposed closure of High School Ym'ds Nursery School can be seen as yet another step in the 
running down ofEdinbul'gh's excellent tradition ofprovision for the under fives; nursery schools 
absorbed by primary schoots, reduction of full-time places, acting head teachers in post fOl'long 
periods oftime without the jobs being adve1tised and little or 110 specialised training provided for 
years resulting ill a lack of appropriately qualified persOlmel. While there is need for n CD1'eer 
structure for mU'sery nurses, it should not be used to replace teachers. This is little different from 
classroom auxiliaries replacing teachers. 



A member of the consultation panel said that the depmiment believed in flexible provision. In my 
experience this is sound thil1king because it better meets the needs of families. 

It is a sad state of affairs when money cannot be found to keep what is best for our yOl.rog children 
when the evidence is clear and accepted that appropriate early years education and care has long 
tenn benefits, not least for public expenditure. 

Yours sincerely 

(Retired Nursery Head Teacher and Lecturer in Primary Education) 
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I am opposed to the proposed closure of nursery schools In Edinburgh, 

particularly High School Yards. 

The proposal passed by the Council was specious in its construction. The 

nursery schools have had their places cut since the Care Commission ratios 

were enforced, reducing the number of places to match the number of staff 

rather than increasing the staffing to match the number of children. The 

withdrawal of free full time places, the restriction of the tightening criteria. the 

constraint on selling additional time to working parents and the deliberate 

withdrawal of staff to increase the number of places in nursery classes has 

resulted in a concomitant increase in costs per child. The table comparing the 

current allocation of places to the capacities of the nurselY schools was 

disingenuously misleading. 

I worked in the Lothian area for twenty years and for the City of Edinburgh 

Council for eight of those. HaVing visited Reggio Emilia twice, Denmark and 

Sweden, I can say that the Edinburgh Nursery Schools offered a service for 

children and families on a level as good as the best provision I saw, if not 

better. 

At the Consultation Meeting In November regarding the closure of High 

School Yards, every parent mentioned the welcoming atmosphere of the 

school and had chosen that provision. To repeat that there are no catchment 

areas for nurseries and that parents can apply anywhere is no consolation 

when their original preference is being ignored. 

The criticism of the school building and outside environment has not been 

identified by the HMIE or Care Commission;deliberation and care have 

maximised the space available to supply an excellent learning environment for 

children. The site has its limitations but the provision at the Royal Mile Primary 

Nursery Class is far from perfect with a staircase preventing easy access to 

the outdoor area. This class has fewer children enrolled than High School 

Yards yet it is selected as the only option for increased free 'full time places. 



Evidence shows that a stand-alone establishment for children under five with 

substantial access to a teacher for most of each session produces the most 

effective pre-school education. I n a nursery class, the danger of 

"schoolification of young children" is more likely, particularly when teachers 

without further qualification are assigned to the class.i 

The experience of Edinburgh Nursery Headteachers enables their practice to 

Incorporate preparation for primary school so that transition into primary is 

easier for the child. Although some parents feel that attending the nursery 

class improves the transition, this is not confirmed by research. 

In West Lothian children start nursery just after their third birthday if places 

are available without having to wait until the following term. The fixed 

costsremain the same and there is little saving in delaying their admission. I 

am certain that the families and children in Edinburgh are not best served by 

this grudging and shortsighted allocation of resources by the Council. 

I am sure that the closllre of High School Yards would be a mistake and that 

savings could be found elsewhere. 

I term first used in Swedenr but which is now widely used, e.g. in Bennettr J./ 
Moss, P. and Kaga/ Y. (2010) Caring and Leaming Together: A cross-national 
study of integration of early childhood care and education within educatfon. 
Paris: UNESCO 
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Gillian Tee, 
Director of Children and Families 
City of Edinburgh Council 
Council Headquarters 
Waverley Court, Level 4.1 
4 East Market Street 
Edinburgh 
EH88BG 

Dear Ms Tee 

5th December 2010 

Consultation on the Closure of High School Yards Nursery School 

Whilst working in Australia this autumn it was brought to my attention that the City 
of Edinburgh Council was considering the closure of several of its world renowned 
nursery schools, amongst them High School Yards Nursery School. 

It is with deep disappointment that I write to raise serious concerns about the closure 
of High School Yards Nursery School. It has always been a gem in the heart of the 
City. It is hard to understand the description "The small nursery site does not meet 
current requirements" (page 4 consultation document). For children its scale and 
intimacy brings a strong sense of belonging and ensures children's well-being even 
when their lives outside nursery school may be challenging. The participation of High 
School Yards in the Government funded "Positive Behaviour in the Early Years" 
Project in 2006 showed high levels of well-being and involvement in the children and 
excellent staff strategies for children who needed additional support. 

The school led developments in nursery outdoor provision, and although the upper 
play area is small, to see both it and the remarkable wildlife garden described as 
follows "The small outdoor play area and issues with the layout means the nursery 
has been assessed as having poor suitability" (page 4) has caused me great surprise. 
The nursery school has participated in the University of Strathclyde Outdoor Spaces 
Project for which a wonderful design for the outdoor spaces at High School Yards has 
been developed by an international play designer in consultation with staft: children 
and parents. Furthermore the Head Teacher has recently completed her MSc in 
weighing risk and benefits of outdoor play for yOlmg children, which I had the good 
fortune to supervise. 

Small children benefit from companionable learning relationships outside the home, 
from the stability offered by trained staff who are well led. The leadership provided 
by the Headteacher, Mrs Gill McKinnon has, in my view, been exceptional. Her 
secondment to the Inspectorate bears out that view. 

I object to the grounds for closure - the falling roll is in my view a direct result of 
Council strictures on admissions, the per capita cost is therefore tmnaturaIly inflated, 

School of Education, University of Strathclyde, Jordanhill Campus, 76 Southbrae Drive, 



the lack of maintenance shown in the figures presented make a nonsense of costs 
outlined for maintaining the building in coming years as there can be little expectation 
that such monies would ever have been so spent. 

The alternatives being offered to families also tell their own story. Royal Mile once 
housed 80 full time children on two floors. Its outdoor area has little sunshine and it 
has to be accessed by a staircase: no improvement in the offer to children. The 
arguments for improved transition to school are also flawed - all my research into 
transitions over the last 15 years shows physical proximity is no guarantee of 
appropriate transition arrangements whilst the specialist understanding of young 
children that free standing settings hold means they work well with receiving schools. 
St Leonard's on the other hand has a similar profile to High School Yards itself - but 
it has not suffered from the same strictures on waiting lists and enrolments that seem 
to have plagued the Edinburgh Nursery Schools under threat of closure. 

The first twenty three years of my career were spent teaching in Edinburgh City and 
Lothian Regional Council early childhood services. Following a secondment to 
Moray House Nursery School from my frrst appointment to Craigentinny Primary 
School, I taught at Milton House Nursery Class - now Royal Mile Primary School 
Nursery Class. My own three children attended High School Yards Nursery School, 
and from 1988 until 1993 I was Head Teacher at Westfield Court Nursery School. I 
have remained in contact with these two Nursery Schools since moving to the 
University Sector. When I worked at Moray House Faculty of Education I assessed 
teaching students at High School Yards, Westfield Court and Princess Elisabeth Child 
Garden: all three are excellent training sites. 

I will write to you separately about Westfield Court Nursery School as there appears 
to date to be no current published consultation process despite the virtual closure 
effected by emptying the school of furniture, staff and children. 

Rather than closing such provision I would recommend that the City recognizes the 
unique nature and history of its nursery school heritage by investing in these schools 
which represent excellent opportunities for development. The return on the modest 
investment would ensure benefit to more children and families and would bring credit 
to the City that once led Scotland's nursery education movement. 

It is still the case that the earliest years oflife affect all that follow. If the children had 
a voice they would not be seeking closure. Both the education and the stability that 
High School Yards Nursery School gave my own children is just what families 
continue to seek. I trust that the Council will reconsider its proposals: it must. 

1 would be pleased to discuss any of these matters further with you, 

Yours sincerely 

.. 
Aline-Wendy J)ulllop, Professor Emeritus. 

School of Education, University of Strathclyde. Jordanhill Campus, 76 Southbrae Drive. 
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I have heard that the above Nursery School is under threat of closure. I should be most grateful if you would 
forward this amall to those involved in the decision making process. All the evidence demonstrates that 
across the last hundred years, and to this day nursery schools have and do make a significant and important 
contribution to the quality of early educational and care experience of young children and their families. 
Nursery schools inspire at an international level across the world. To close them is to kill the goose that lays 
the golden egg. They are best value in economic terms. The way forward is to develop them so that they can 
continue to do be effective. I am very distressed to see the Scottish heritage of fine nursery education eroded. 
So much damage is being done to quality early childhood services in England, and I have always looked to 
Scotland because it places such value on excellence in education at every stage in a child's life, Including 
early years. 

Best wishes 

--_._----_._._-
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To Gillian Tea 
Director of Children and Families 
City of Edinburgh Council 

6 December, 2010 

Dear Gillian Tee 
I am writing to you as Director of Children and Families to express my view of 
the Council's plans to close several nursery schools in Edinburgh to save 
money. and I especially address the proposed closure next year of the High 
School Yards Nursery School. 

As you know. I am a specialist in research of the development of natural 
abilities in young children, the needs of their families and how these both may 
be best supported. I know, and I think you must too from your own life and 
family~ that the vitality of preschool children is a powerful source of inspiration 
and strength for the community, as well as a vital time for the self-confidence 
and learning of the children. 

I strongly oppose the planned closures, and other actions of the Council in 
recent years to reduce support for the remarkable quality of service that has 
been provided by these schools over several generations. I believe the 
financial argument, the claim that £300,000 must be saved by closing 
'inefficient' provision, is based on bad calculations of the demand for places, 
on disregard of the proven long term benefits to the prosperity of the 
community of the care of young children and their families, with the guidance 
of trained teachers, particularly in parts of the city where poorer families live, 
and on ignorance of the moral and educational benefits to individual children 
of the work the threatened nursery schools have done for many years. 
I know the High School Yards Nursery School well and the remarkable 
leadership and inventiveness of its recent headmistress, and that she had 
been struggling with the consequences of management decisions that 
weakened the work and limited the number of children attending. 

In my opinion the first task of a City Council is to take care of the community it 
serves, and its traditional institutions and history. It is not to satisfy more 
distant political and economic ambitions of a larger society. I also know that 
the Scottish Government has stated policies for early administering and 
funding child services that compare well with the best in Europe. Cutting bacl< 
on public provision for early education is not part of the plan. Edinburgh is a 
famous place for tourists from other countries, but the cost of attracting and 
providing for visitors, or large businesses, must not be charged to the people 
who live here and care for their families. On the contrary, they need to trust 
the Council will give their needs priority. 

The nursery schools of Edinburgh City are famous for the principles by which 
they have kept flourishing communities of young people fit and enthusiastic. 
where there is good fellowship and lively interest in all kinds of learning, and 
where the benefits are shared with parents from many cultures. You heard 
some of the parents whose children have benefited from High School Yards 



Nursery School speak at the meeting we had on November 9th. This kind of 
start is the foundation for the children's success in formal schooling, and it is 
less expensive than dealing with difficulties in coping with a demanding 
syllabus and the harsh realities of social alienation later. 

The early years are a time when children need the company of peers and of 
adults who know how to share their creativity and cooperation, not only the 
affection and care of parents, especially those who are struggling to hold 
down a job and make ends meet. l do not believe that private child care Is 
best suited 10 supply this 'community of learners' environment, and the 
research on the importance of 'quallty' In such services proves I am right. The 
best, most enjoyable and beneficial early quality child care is such as that 
which High School Yards Nursery School has been providing over the 40 
years I have been in Scotland, and distinguished colleagues in child 
psychology and child welfare from overseas, including Professor Jerome 
Bruner or Dr. Bruce Perry, confirm this judgement. Alan Sinclair of the Work 
Foundation has found that the kind of young person employers seek is not 
one who has passed through advanced courses in information technology, 
literacy or numeracy, but one who is self-confident and good at social 
relations. Much of the technicalities can be learned by a sure and cooperative 
young person on the job. Creativity and social cooperation are the human 
abilities established and given potential in preschool years, if the education Is 
of 'high quality'. 

In short, I urge the council to go back to the drawing board, to scrap the plan 
to save money on early child provision, to evaluate and honour the 
achievements of Edinburgh in the past decades for achieving excellent 
standards of support for under 5s and their families in schools such as High 
School Yards Nursery School, with its experienced teachers, nursery nurses, 
and other supporting staff, working as a team for children and their parents. 
Freed from the inevitable corner cutting that happens in the private sector 
whose main interest has to be its own survival in the market place, such a 
school should be given unstinting support and held up as an example, not 
threatened with closure. No imported professional pedagogic practices are 
needed to improve such community services and teaching in Edinburgh, or to 
provide 'integrated' care. It is not difficult for an experIenced nursery school 
head to cooperate with special needs and health services as necessary. 

I hope I am clear. 
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To: Jane Ramage 
SUbject: RE: High School Yards Nursery School, Edinburgh 
From: Alice.Ednie@scottish.parliament.uk [mailto:Allce.Ednie@scottish.parliament.uk] On Behalf Of 
george.foulkes.msp@scottish.parliament.uk 
Sent: 07 December 2010 09:47 
To: Marilyne MacLaren 
Subject: High School Yards Nursery School, Edinburgh 

Dear Ms MacLaren 

Page 1 01'1. 

I have received an email from a constituent with regard to the proposed closure of High School Yards Nursery School 
in Edinburgh. I understand from my constituent that this is due to close at the end ofthe school year in 2011. 

My constituent writes: 

This nursery is a centre of excellence and three to five year old children are looked after with great 
skill by staff and the families, many of whom come from abroad, and are given great support .. . in 
the midst of all the evidence and the publicity given to early years ..... you would think that they 
would at least reconsider. Can you help us to try and get a reprieve? 

My constituent also informs me that she attended the meeting about the closure where parents and friends ofthe 
school, the school staff, ex teachers, and Colwyn Trevarthan, who is Emeritus Profess or Psychology at the University 
of Edinburgh, all spoke in favour of keeping the school. 

My constituent further writes: 

I know we are short of money but the closure of a school like this is very short-sighted and does not 
take into account the value of nursery education to the child and the child's family. Adam Ingram 
says he is in favour of nursery/early years provision and then lets this sort of thing happen. Why 
say it if you cannot enable it to happen? 

Pre-school education is extremely important and the increasing evidence shows that it is the early years which 
determine people's lives. 

I am deeply concerned, therefore, about the proposed closure of this high quality pre-school provision and I shall be 
very grateful if you would explain why this is being proposed and ardently request that any decision of closure be 
reconsidered. It is well documented that good quality pre-school education enhances children's development and 
that the quality of provision makes a significant difference to outcomes for children. 

I look forward to hearing from you. 

George Foulkes MSP 

Member for the Lothians 

******** 
George Foulkes MSP 

Scottish Parliament 

Edinburgh 

EH991SP 
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High School Yards Nursery School, Edinburgh 

www.georgefoulkesmsp.com 

www.youtube.com/georgefoulkes 

(0131) 348 6827 

07890 490706 
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Sheila Gilmore MP 
Edinburgh East Constituency 

Wednesday, 27 October 2010 

CUr Marilyne McLaren 
City of Edinburgh Council 
City Chambers 
High Street 
Edinburgh 
EH11YJ 

Dear Marilyne 

HIGH SCHOOL YARDS CONSULTATION 

I have recently been to High School Yards Nursery School since the Council voted to 
consult staff on closure. 

It is with great dismay to hear that High School Yards is under the threat of closure 
once again. This nursery in particular has served many generations that have lived 
and worked in Edinburgh City centre. 

During a recent visit to the nursery I met staff and parents to discuss the issues that 
have been raised with regards to the layout and its future suitability. I feel the 
arguments used to propose the closure of this nursery are flawed. Whilst I 
understand that the nursery may need future works I do not believe that these 
reasons are convincing enough to establish a grounds for closure. 

I was told that staffing levels at the nursery have been deliberately decreased, thus 
the nursery is unable to operate at capacity rather than being under-subscribed. 

I wOl,Jld like the proposed closure looked into again. Having a nursery facility in the 
City centre should be regarded as an asset rather than an opportunity for short term 
financial gain. 

I look forward to your response. 

r r Sheila Gilmore MP 

Constituency Office: 84 Niddrie Mains Road, Edinburgh. EH16 4DT. 
Tel: 0131 661 7522 

Email: sheila.gilmore.mp@parliament.uk 



Appendix 4 

Consultation proposal by The City of Edinburgh Council 

Report by HM Inspectorate of Education addressing educational aspects of the 
proposal to close High School Yards Nursery School 

I ntrod uction 

1.1 The City of Edinburgh Council proposes to close High School Yards Nursery 
School in July 2011. It is proposed that children will attend either St Leonards 
Nursery School or Royal Mile Primary School Nursery Class. 

1.2 The report from HM Inspectorate of Education (HMI E) is required under the 
terms of the Schools (Consultation) (Scot/and) Act 2010. It has been prepared by 
HMIE in accordance with the terms of the Act. 

1.3 HM Inspectors undertook the following activities in considering the 
educational aspects of the proposal: 

• consideration of all relevant documentation provided by the council in relation 
to the proposal, specifically the educational benefits statement and related 
consultation documents, written and oral submissions from parents and 
others; 

• consideration of further representations made directly to HMIE on relevant 
educational aspects of the proposal; 

• consideration of further information on all schools affected; and 

• visits to the site of High School Yards Nursery School, St Leonards Nursery 
School and Royal Mile Primary School Nursery Class, including discussion 
with relevant consultees. 

1.4 HMIE considered: 

• the likely effects of the proposal for children and young people of the 
school/centre; any other users; children likely to become pupils within 
two years of the date of publication of the proposal paper; and other children 
and young people in the council area; 

• any other likely effects of the proposal; 

• how the council intends to minimise or avoid any adverse effects that may 
arise from the proposal; and 

• benefits which the council believes will result from implementation of the 
proposal, and the council's reasons for coming to these beliefs. 

1 



2. Consultation process 

2.1 The City of Edinburgh Council undertook the initial consultation on its 
proposals with reference to the Schools (Consultation) (Scotland) Act 2010. 

2.2 Parents of children who currently attend High School Yards Nursery School 
were not supportive of the proposed closure. They unanimously opposed the 
proposal. Key points raised included the loss of a nursery based firmly within the 
community with a wide range of facilities particularly the opportunities for learning 
outdoors in the very well-developed nursery garden area. They valued the caring 
ethos within High School Yards Nursery School and the support that families receive 
from staff. They appreciated the small and inclusive atmosphere within the nursery. 
The proposal states that the outdoor area is small and children would benefit from a 
larger area. Parents did not feel that the outdoor play area was of an insufficient 
size. They felt that it served the learning experiences of children well. Parents 
expressed concern that children may not receive the same quality of education in the 
receiving nurseries. They were concerned that children would need to attend a 
larger nursery. Parents questioned the financial and educational benefits of the 
proposal. They argued against the proposed benefits of children attending a nursery 
class as opposed to attending a free-standing nursery school. 

2.3 Staff were not supportive of the proposal and, although they have been 
assured job security, their preferred option would be for High School Yards Nursery 
School to remain open. They felt they had created a very inclusive and supportive 
ethos within High School Yards Nursery School which should be retained. Staff 
believed that children within the nursery would need to adjust to a much larger 
environment. The headteacher of High School Yards Nursery School is currently on 
secondment and the headteacher of Royal Mile Primary School and Nursery Class is 
acting headteacher. 

3. Educational aspects of the proposal 

3.1 High School Yards Nursery School is a well-established nursery school in the 
centre of Edinburgh. Royal Mile Primary School Nursery Class and St Leonards 
Nursery School are both within walking distance of High School Yards Nursery 
School. A significant number of children do not live in the immediate area of the 
High School Yards Nursery School and it is likely that many parents may decide not 
to transfer their children to the Royal Mile Primary School Nursery Class or 
St Leonards Nursery School. 

3.2 The proposal sets out a number of potential educational benefits. Children 
who will attend the nursery class in Royal Mile Primary School will have opportunities 
for an enhanced transition into primary school. However, the majority of children 
who attend High School Yards Nursery School do not transfer to Royal Mile Primary 
School. The proposal will also give children access to a larger outdoor play area at 
Royal Mile Primary School with enhanced opportunities for outdoor learning. 
However, access to this area is down a steep set of stairs and requires adult 
supervision. Access to the outdoor area at High School Yards Nursery School is 
more straightforward for children. Whilst children may benefit from a larger outdoor 
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area at Royal Mile Primary Nursery this may depend on an upgrading of the area. 
Overall, there should be no detriment to the quality of education provided to children 
by the implementation of this proposal. 

3.3 Should High School Yards Nursery School close, 13 full-time-equivalent 
places will be made available across Royal Mile Primary School Nursery Class and 
St Leonards Nursery School. Where children meet the criteria for additional hours 
they will be supported to access this in their alternative nursery. 

3.4 Implementation of this proposal will lead to a financial saving to the council. 
This would benefit other children and young people in the council area in savings not 
having to be made from other areas. If the proposed closure goes ahead, and the 
building is sold, the council proposes to retain the savings accrued within the 
council's early years budget. 

3.5 The council intends to minimise any disruption by ensuring the proposed 
closure is at the end of a school session. Support will be given to both parents and 
children in the transfer to a new nursery ensuring that children get to know children 
in the receiving nurseries. They intend to support parents who do not speak English 
as their first language with the transition. The council will hold discussions with 
parents about the preferred receiving nursery including the possibility of children 
attending other nurseries in Edinburgh. 

4. Summary 

The council has set out a case that the implementation of the proposal would 
contribute to securing best value of its resources by reducing nursery capacity in the 
area. Following visits to all nurseries involved, HMIE is of the opinion that children 
affected will continue to receive an appropriate educational experience. In taking 
forward the proposal it will be important for the council to: 

• set out clearly the arrangements for supporting parents and children in their anti 
pre-school year to ensure a smooth transition to another nursery; 

• set out plans to develop access to the outdoor area at Royal Mile Primary 
Nursery Class; 

• set out more clearly the financial benefits of the closure of High School Yards 
Nursery School, and 

• provide appropriate support for staff through the transition period. 

HM Inspectorate of Education 
January 2011 
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